Kansas Department of Wildlife, Parks and Tourism Commission Meeting Minutes Thursday, January 11, 2018 Milford Lake Conference Center 3710 Farnum Creek Rd Milford, Kansas

Approved Subject to 3/22/18 Commission Approval

The January 11, 2018 meeting of the Kansas Wildlife, Parks and Tourism Commission was called to order by Chairman Gerald Lauber at 2:30 p.m. at the Milford Lake Conference Center, Milford. Chairman Lauber and Commissioners Ward Cassidy, Emerick Cross, Tom Dill, Gary Hayzlett and Harrison Williams were present. (Start time delayed due to weather.)

II. INTRODUCTION OF COMMISSIONERS, STAFF AND GUESTS

The commissioners and department staff introduced themselves (Attendance roster - Exhibit A).

III. ADDITIONS AND DELETIONS TO AGENDA ITEMS

Sheila Kemmis – Added Milford State Park Update to evening agenda. American Fisheries Society presentation is canceled until a later date. Rocky Mountain Elk Foundation Award was also cancelled; presenter. Mason Cooper, was unable to attend the meeting. (Agenda - Exhibit B).

IV. APPROVAL OF THE November 16, 2017 MEETING MINUTES

Commissioner Ward Cassidy moved to approve the minutes, Commissioner Harrison Williams second. *Approved*. (Minutes – Exhibit C).

V. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS

Eric Rose – Talked to Levi, state deer biologist. In Unit 7, we have a petition (Exhibit D) with six farmers asking to go down to one doe. We are at ten and could go to 12 and he told me it would not be devastation from a biological standpoint. We are asking the committee to change Unit 7 to go down to one doe and one buck tag to build our herd up better. In Downs Kansas we are having a problem with out-of-staters coming in and buying four doe tags; had them here this rifle season when we had 60 degree weather and they had 30 deer on a trailer, rotting. The warden came and said his hands were tied. It is not waste not, want not law unless they don't tag it and leave it in their possession, don't throw it in the ditch; Kansas needs to first state to change that. Waste of the resource.

Lonnie Fink, Phillipsburg – Unit 3, go along with this gentlemen, deer numbers down 40-60 percent in our unit. I have talked to out of state hunters because I have 1,000 acres of WIHA next

to my piece. They are asking where deer are and saying they are not coming back. For years had best resource in the country and now not the case. Need to do something about it before resource is gone. We bring out St. Jude kids out, the doctors release them for three days and we have an obligation to them to give them every opportunity to fill a tag; two years ago, one girl who came won't come back again (died). It is upsetting that we are doing this to our resource. Hope that you can do something, what Kansas has is special, but it is not that way anymore. I travel all over the United States and people are commending the state on how we manage the deer herd. Understand everyone wants to make money, but I am a farmer and it is not an unlimited resource and we are exploiting it too much. Chairman Lauber – Beneficial to offer less permits? Fink – Yes. Chairman Lauber - How many offered now in Unit 3? Fink - Can get up to five doe tags. Another issue, with late doe season, last Sunday saw a buck dead in ditch and had just been shot. Chairman Lauber – I hear you and it is a complicated balance; if we back off late season doe herds some politician would say we have too many because someone hit a deer with a car and we have to be careful on how we deal with that. We will try to respond, we take it seriously. Chairman Lauber – Where is Unit 3? Fink – North of Hays. Sad to me and would hope we can come to common ground. Understand it is complicated and I always try to look at it from your perspective; know you can't make everybody happy. Comment on muzzleloader season, you have given them muzzleloader season, archery and rifle seasons, what more do they want, too lenient. I would like to see some of older rules brought back to protect the resource. Keith Sexson – We are in process of working on Secretary's Orders now, so our folks can look at that and look at those kinds of comments as we develop permit quotas for next year. Fink – Who decides permit quotas? Sexson – Starts with Levi Jaster, our deer biologist and works its way up through the process for review.

VI. DEPARTMENT REPORT

2017 Sport Fish Restoration Outstanding Project Award Presentation (AFS presenting to Doug Nygren) cancelled due to weather

Partner in Conservation award from RMEF (Mason Cooper) cancelled due to weather

K-9 Presentation (Jason Sawyers); Dan Hesket – Have special presentation, most of us have owned special hunting dog and know what the bond is when the dog is exceptional; imagine retiring dog you have spent 16,000 hours working in the field with. K-9 Meg has assisted in finding key evidence that led to confessions and convictions in countless wildlife cases; located hidden guns, bows, shell casings, arrows, crossbow bolts, deer, ducks, geese, pheasants, quail and turkeys. K-9 Meg located a wallet that hunter lost which contained over \$400 in cash; found guns hidden by convicted felons, been called by sheriff's departments in many Dickinson, Geary, Riley, Clay, Cloud, Jackson, Lyon, Osage, Marshall and McPherson counties, Kansas Highway Patrol and Kansas Bureau of Investigation to assist with cases; she found evidence in three homicides and one attempted murder case. She has been involved in two officer involved shootings to recover evidence and located suicidal subject with a gun hiding in the woods before they could end their life. K-9 handler Lance Hockett and Meg helped with a multi-state wildlife check lane with Colorado that ran for 36 hours straight and over 1,300 vehicles inspected. One case involved 4-year-old girl that let herself out of the house while her mom was sleeping, temperature was in the upper 90s and she had been missing for many hours; another department

K-9 and handler Stoughton responded and were tracking girl, but due to intense heat couldn't continue until that K-9 could cool down; Meg started where first K-9 stopped and found little girl who was extremely dehydrated and not very responsive, but made a full recovery with proper medical attention. We would like to announce retirement and present a plaque to K-9 Meg and her handler, game warden Lance Hockett. Tony Wolf, Geary County Sheriff, I also want to present a plaque for service to citizens and sheriff's department; also a gift for Meg (treats).

A. Secretary's Remarks

- 1. Agency and State Fiscal Status Robin Jennison, Secretary, presented this update to the Commission (Exhibit E). Governor gave state-of-the-state on Tuesday and presented his budget; our budget is basically intact, did not get IT security money we asked for, but will talk to him and may get it. Governor's budget was done on consensus estimate done in November and to date they have \$80 million more dollars than projected, so different than past several years. Stronger national economy has improved it. Last year we had a reduction of \$500,000 in EDIF, which significantly affected parks. The Park Fee Fund revenue continues to grow, highest to date since 2014 when we made some changes; first six months has been strong. In the balance charts, last year we had to make some adjustments, trailing below that figure but expect to be above last year in February and hopeful to end the year over \$5 million; goal has been to get half year operating revenue in reserve, but have not quite made it there yet. Have not gotten report to show what annual park registrations are, expect static to previous year. Park passports up to 112,000, when we started we were selling around 60,000 registrations to the parks in some form, now over 120,000; doubled number of annual visitors. Cabin revenue history shows where we are and have previous years, the best we have had for last four years and total revenue is \$1.2 million and that has helped parks significantly. Not a lot as far as wildlife fee fund, can see monthly revenues, uniform from year to year with exception of 2011; expect close to \$20 million at end of year.
- 2. 2018 Legislature Chris Tymeson, chief legal counsel, presented this update to the Commission (Exhibit F). Legislature started Monday, go over bills passed last year, talk about what is left and what we will introduce this year. SB 26 passed and increased the vessel registration cap, voted on increasing vessel registration at last meeting. HB 2098 designated Mined Land Wildlife Area bison herd named after Representative Grant who passed away; department in process of implementing, working on bison pen and coming up with signage. HB 2191 dealt with licenses, permit stamps and other issues of the department as we transition towards more electronic forms of licensing, updates needed to statute. HB 2192 - renaming of Scott Lake to Historic Lake Scott State Park, toured at last meeting. HB 2407 dealt with real estate transfers with consent of Department of Administration and Attorney General and there was a provision in that which allowed us to purchase 1,000 acres in Sherman County. Last year's leftover items: SB 24 designates the channel catfish as the state fish of Kansas and did not have any movement in Senate Natural Resources. SB 25 was department initiative which deals with cabin fees and dynamic pricing (higher demand, higher fees; lower demand, lower fees), for instance if blue-green algae bloom is reported at lake, we could lower fees to stimulate people to use cabins; passed out of Senate and tabled in House committee where attempts to add other provisions we were not supportive of. SB 162 dealt with dangerous regulated animals; legislature passed bill in 2004 or 2005 and attempts since then to amend the law, no hearing and didn't move, but counter bill in the House is still alive. HB 2068 dealt with child support orders,

registration of vehicles and vessels; if individual in arrearage of child support couldn't register their vessel, which is already the law; had a hearing but didn't move. HB 2193 would have phased in boater education, a department initiative and had a hearing back in January of last year, but didn't move; wanted to phase in over time like furharvester and hunter education. HB 2199 dealt with conservation easements and allowed county commissioners to regulate conservation easements in the county; similar to bill two years ago that had three proponents and 20 opponents, no hearing. HB 2207 dealt with hunting on private land by written permission only, department opposed the bill as it would change the law, went out in modified version to the House floor and was sent back to committee and is still alive this year. HB 2208 dealt with transferability of deer permits, a bill that would have allowed landowners to have transferable deer permits per 80 acres up to a certain amount, had hearing in committee, department opposed and two attempts to amend into budget debate at end of year and were not successful. HB 2363 would have authorized Department of Administration to sell surplus properties and had a list of property and it included places like Cheyenne Bottoms and swept money to SGF and agency would have had to pay back properties purchased with federal funds and thrown us into diversion; not just our agency. Issues I have seen or heard in last week was guide licensing; we licensed back in 1990s and early 2000s and authority was taken away from the agency; haven't seen the bill. Another one deals with compensatory mitigation, requested to be introduced this week, deals with 404 permits from the Corp, but haven't had a chance to analyze the bill. Commissioner Harrison – What is hold up on SB 24 in regards to channel cat being named state fish? Tymeson – Kansas is one of four states without a state fish, while it seems innocuous and should be a good thing we use to promote our state, sometimes the newspaper bashes the legislature for wasting time on a state fish when they could be working on taxes or school finance or bigger issue. Since I have been here we have gotten state grass, while innocuous there is some contention on what should be the state grass, big bluestem, little bluestem or buffalo grass. Nonetheless would like to have a state fish to promote our state and teach our kids. We can debate what the state fish is, but want one. Two other initiatives pursuing this year, raising caps in statute on various fees hunting and fishing side; a few years ago, with newest price increase, at \$25 for a hunting license which is top of cap; for future administrations, proposing to raise some of those caps in statute. Also add two new state parks, Flint Hills Trail and Little Jerusalem badlands. Chairman Lauber – What about guiding, who is pushing that? Tymeson – Guiding community is split, some want to be regulated and some don't; but expect using it as economic protection. Back in late days of our regulation, put teeth into regulations and started having hearings on revocation or denial of guide licenses and there was considerable backlash; people imagined it to be a rubber stamp. Issues associated with that, we did not provide consumer protection for if people got upset with a guide or outfitter they would come to us and say they had a bad hunt and we asked if they violated the law in any way and when told no, we couldn't do anything about it. Chairman Lauber – Do we have a position on this? Tymeson – Our position was, in 2005 and as we look at that history; as we started to put teeth into those laws and enforce denials and revocations the legislature came back and started putting stipulations on us. Our position was everyone should or no one should be regulated or self-regulate themselves and have an outfitter board like they do in some western states. Also some issues association with guides in private land state versus a western state where you have large tracts of public land and concession agreements and things like that. Chairman Lauber – I concur with mindset; set up a trade association and regulate themselves, but trying to get cohesive group is a waste of our time. Tymeson – It was an expensive endeavor and commercial permitting, the way we had the fee

structure set up, I don't think folks understand what it would cost to regulate an industry and don't thing they would be willing to pay what it would cost. In case before, we had hearings and cost of law enforcement activities and cost us more than what fees were. If we went back would be across the board fee and commensurate with what it costs us to run the program. Don't know how many guides out there today, but when we stopped regulating we had 573 registered guides and I think there were people who didn't go through registration process and operating under the radar. Commissioner Dill – Unless legislative authority we can't even do this? Tymeson – Correct, unless legislature passes something we are sitting where we are. Commissioner Dill – That is one of the things I get the most phone calls on, they don't understand that we can't because of the legislative initiative previously.

B. General Discussion

1. Commissioner Permit Update and Drawing – Mike Miller, chief of Information Production Section and magazine editor, presented this update to the Commission (Exhibit G). Started in 2006, by statute, made seven deer permits available or one elk or one antelope and the rest would be filled by deer permits. These would be drawn by conservation organizations who would auction them off, they remit 85 percent of that back to us, are able to keep 15 percent for their own administrative costs and then the agency works with them on an agreed upon conservation project and the money goes back to them to complete that project. It has leveled out in last few years, last year they raised \$72,850, usually runs from around \$40,000 to high \$50,000s, but organizations are figuring out how to market these to raise the most amount of money. Last year we had 146 applications and 142 of those eligible due to winning in past three years. They must be Kansas-based, must be wildlife conservation oriented and willing to promote hunting and fishing heritages. Multiple chapters from same conservation organization are eligible. What did we have this year, Sheila? Sheila Kemmis – We had 154 eligible applications this year out of 162 total applications. Miller – Application rate is going up a little and chapters are figuring out how to market this. They can request which permit they want and in the recent past most of them have requested deer; it is any deer, statewide, any season, a sought after permit and doesn't count against a person's other permit. Since we started we have raised over \$450,000 to go directly into conservation projects.

Drawing Winners (Exhibit H):

Commissioner Ward Cassidy – (1) – #48 NWTF Golden Plains, Ellinwood, deer Commissioner Emerick Cross – (2) – #93 Friends of NRA, Heartland KS#1, deer Commissioner Gary Hayzlett – (3) – #47 NWTF Ford County, Dodge City, deer Chairman Gerald Lauber – (4) – #45 NWTF – Dickinson County, Beard Busters, Hope, deer Commissioner Aaron Rider – (5) – (drawn by Chairman Lauber) – #118 DU Atchison #2, deer Commissioner Tom Dill – (6) – #143 PF Waconda Ringnecks Chapter 586, deer Commissioner Harrison Williams – (7) – #5 RMEF Greater Kansas City Chapter, elk

2. <u>Tourism Update</u> – Linda Craghead, Assistant Secretary, presented this report to the Commission (Exhibit I – tourism handouts). Legislators are back, so on a weekly basis tourism does an eblast to let them know what is going on. Michael Pearce has joined our team effective January 1 and will be serving as our content manager; with him we hope to enhance projects we have started and the initiatives put into marketing our state parks and other outdoor ventures;

excited to have him on board. Focus of this week's eblast is all about results last year in tourism. A lot of people don't understand why tourism is part of this agency, but in 2011 the governor decided to move them from the Department of Commerce to Wildlife and Parks, to better market leisure and outdoor opportunities across the state. Since then our focus has been to enhance Kansas economy through tourism promotion and we have had seven straight years of growth in tourism. As you know we hire a company on an annual basis to evaluate economic impact of tourism and the numbers are big; we rolled those numbers back so our legislative body and public could better understand. We look at NAICS codes, what the Department of Revenue and IRS look at for job and business classifications. This past year we had increase of \$328.7 million in sales tax revenue that came into state general fund (SGF) on tourism NAICS codes. We also look at transient guest tax or hospitality tax charged when you stay at a hotel; last year \$43.7 million; that money goes to your counties and cities and helps us market the state as a tourism destination; some areas focus on outdoors, some on things to do in their area; since 2011 it has almost doubled. There is a larger number of people coming to state and more opportunity to spend their money. For instance, Wyandotte County has seen tremendous growth around the Legends Shopping area. We hire a company called Tourism Economics to take a look at it overall, and a full report is on travelks website. We also do that study for several local communities. Tourism Economics is a part of Oxford University; the report shows growth of over 600,000 visitors this past year for record 36 million visitors. Spending rose to \$6.7 billion as a direct result of those visits and that in turn supported \$10.8 billion in business sales and 95,000 jobs or 5.1 percent of all jobs in state. Nationally, was one of 13 states where growth of travel employment grew 100 percent faster than the rest of economy. We work with wildlife, parks and tourism and all of our communities. Comparison charts handed out, blessed as far as budget, as Governor and legislature has held steady over past 6-7 years, but doesn't help us in positioning; as far as State General Fund, we are lowest in the nation on public funds. On full budget, most states are 100 percent funded by state fund support, in our case 42 percent is state funding, economic development and senate funds, less than \$1.7 million. The team is not only our staff, but our partners across the state; we use their funds to match state perspective. (showed video) Summary shows map that represents partner Arrivalist, we were first in nation to use them, and by geotargeting we can place digital ads in front of people and if they click on it we now have ability to follow that person and know when they have arrived in Kansas; map reflects areas that people came from. In the past we used to market to only shoulder states, but it's apparent to us that we get a lot of East Coast, southern, LA and San Diego area folks, so we place ads directly in front of people in those areas. One other handout – talk about vacations, January 29 is national plan your vacation day. Kansas is ranked ninth in the nation on number of unused vacation days, 64 percent of vacation days given to employees are left on the table; is there a work martyr syndrome or is employee not letting people use, or don't feel you can catch up if you take days; over 5.7 million days and if all the people took it and spent their time in Kansas, potential to bring in \$529 million more to state. Fink – You said 40 percent of budget comes from state, where does other money come from? Craghead – Through partnerships and cooperative advertizing, like KDOT on blue sign programs. Fink – \$370 million raised from what? Craghead - Increase in sales tax of \$328.7 million, not total amount, only increase.

3. <u>Threatened and Endangered Five Year Review</u> – Chris Berens, chief of ecological services section, presented this update to the Commission (Exhibit J). Ed couldn't make it because of weather today. Kansas Nongame and Species Act delegates the authority to list on

three official lists, endangered, threatened and species in need of conservation. These lists are then approved into regulations 115-15-1 and 15-2. At end of this process you will take action. Process takes from a year to 18 months. At end of this month everything will be on website to open up to receive petitions for status change. These will be reviewed by T&E task committee, a seven-person committee with expertise in different fauna of Kansas, are well versed in scientific method and Kansas wildlife biology. Ed Miller is chairman; Elmer Fink, FHSU; Mark Eberle, FHSU; Dave Houkos, K-State Cooperative Unit; Bill Jenson, Emporia State University; Mark Shaw, department fisheries biologist; and Sara Zukoff, K-State Extension entomologist out of Garden City; a diverse group of folks. During review process if they find scientific merit to perform a review of that species they review data from last five years and any new information is considered on whether or not to list and what status should be. Did make changes in last five years and downlisted a few species in last review. Task committee will provide best scientific data and look at social and economic impacts by listing those species and provide commission a recommendation to consider.

- 4. Webless Migratory Bird Regulations Rich Schultheis, migratory game bird biologist, presented this report to the Commission (Exhibit K). Made changes in last cycle to offer take of exotic doves and expanded permitted methods of take to those species. There are no changes for federal frameworks; however staff is considering changes to 115-20-7 as a follow up to those changes made to doves. We do not anticipate any recommended changes to webless seasons or limits. Chairman Lauber You said 115-20-7 may be changed? Schultheis That is the regulation that primarily has to do with methods of take and migratory doves and we are pursuing potential to eliminate that regulation and fall back on federal regulation. The reason for creation of that regulation was when we had both exotic and migratory doves combined in season and now separating those, potentially no need for this regulation and can refer to federal regulation. We will have recommendation at next meeting.
- 5. Waterfowl Regulations Tom Bidrowski, migratory game bird program manager, presented this update to the Commission (Exhibit L). The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS) annually develops frameworks within which states are able to establish migratory game bird hunting seasons; these establish maximum bag and possession limits, season lengths, and earliest opening and latest closing dates. States must operate within these frameworks when establishing state-specific migratory game bird seasons. Only change from last year is increase in daily bag on northern pintails from one to two. Staff recommendations will be presented at March meeting.
- 6. KAR 115-29-9a. Deer; open season, bag limit, and permits; additional considerations; Fort Riley Levi Jaster, big game research biologist, presented this report to the Commission (Exhibit M). This is regulation sets military subunit seasons; gave you another handout (Exhibit N) that shows dates for seasons statewide as well as each military unit. This is brought forward later than regular season to allow them flexibility for military training activities. Smoky Hill has requested to have deer hunting seasons same as the statewide seasons, but with firearm season November 20, 2018 through December 1, 2018; which keeps them with same number of days but shifted to accommodate them. Fort Riley has requested additional archery days starting September 1, 2018 through September 16, 2018, and from January 2, 2019 January 31, 2019; additional days of hunting opportunity for designated persons (i.e., youth and people with

disabilities) from October 6, 2018 through October 9, 2018, which is in place of pre-rut antlerless firearm season they don't want; and firearm season dates of November 23, 2018 through November 25, 2018, and December 15, 2018 through December 23, 2018, same number of days but allows them to take advantage of Thanksgiving holiday. Fort Leavenworth has requested the same seasons except for firearm season November 17, 2018, through November 18, 2018, November 22, 2018 through November 25, 2018, December 1, 2018 through December 2, 2018, December 8, 2018 through December 9, 2018, and December 15, 2018 through December 16, 2018, again same number of days; an extended firearm season for the taking of antlerless-only white-tailed deer from January 1, 2019 through January 13, 2019; and an extended archery season for the taking of antlerless-only white-tailed deer from January 14, 2019 through January 31, 2019. On Fort Riley or Smoky Hill they are requesting only one antlerless valid permit and Fort Leavenworth is requesting five. This will come back for workshop in March and public hearing in June. Chairman Lauber – Has the military requested this number of splits in the past? Jaster – They have for Fort Leavenworth, basically weekends, but first time Ft. Riley may have split their firearm season. Chairman Lauber – We want accommodate what they want to do. Commissioner Harrison – On Ft. Riley, for youth and disability, did you say October 6, 7 8 and 9, or just to the 8th? Jaster – The 9th is included. Commissioner Cassidy – Is there a particular liaison in the military that you work with? Jaster – Yes, a different person for each property. Commissioner Cassidy – Who controls the permits they get on that base? Jaster – They do, to the most extent; some of the extra days, like Ft. Riley, are only for individuals authorized by them with written permission, typically only folks they choose. Commissioner Cassidy – Is it only military doing the hunting? Jaster – Mostly military, some public in places, but not much. Mike Houck, Fort Riley – We had split season for a several years now, using Thanksgiving and Christmas holidays to allow military and out of state hunters to come in at that time. Our special seasons are primarily geared toward soldiers getting ready or coming back from deployment. We usually set a 200 cap on archery; unlimited on firearms, but set up units on installation and limit number of hunters through iSportsmen. Commissioner Cassidy – Our wardens don't have anything to do with hunting on that property? Do you police it yourself? Houck – We have our own federal game warden.

Break

C. Workshop Session

1. Antelope and Elk 25-Series Regulations – Matt Peek, research game biologist, presented this report to the Commission. Antelope, KAR 115-25-7 (Exhibit O) – No significant changes planned for pronghorn this year. We have had season on pronghorn antelope since 1974 in three units, which are same boundaries as deer; mostly in western two tiers of counties. Archery permits are good in all three units and are unlimited and available over-the-counter for residents and nonresidents. Muzzleloader and firearm permits are good in only one of the three units and are limited draw and available to residents only. The demand for pronghorn hunting is high; usually about 1,200 applications for 200-230 permits and typically takes 2-4 preference points or 2-4 years of applying for a general resident to draw a muzzleloader permit or 4-6 years for a general resident to draw a firearms permit. Half of the firearm and muzzleloader permits are allocated to landowners and tenants and in most cases landowners can get permits every year or every other year; occasionally it can take up to two years. Proposed hunting season dates are

provided and are standard. Typical success rates for archery are 10-15 percent, 60 percent for muzzleloader and 70 percent for firearm hunters. We run aerial surveys once or twice a year, depending on the unit, and are in the process of getting those scheduled and will have permit recommendations after completed. Commissioner Dill – Numbers still about the same? Peek – Yes, consistent for about five years, maybe increasing slightly and permits reflect that. Commissioner Cross – Do you do aerial surveys on same areas every year? Peek – Yes. Commissioner Cross – They don't ever extend the range or add new territory to the range? Peek – They can move around a little bit; at last meeting we talked about a herd that is a little farther east than what they typically had been, so can be movement, but for the most part best areas in each unit are fairly consistent. We recognize there are animals outside the areas we survey, but we use the trend information in those set areas, along with permit success rates and things of that nature.

Elk, (Exhibits P, Q) – KAR 115-25-8 has changed minimally since 2010 when unlimited permits were offered. We do have a change in season dates to recommend; we have a six-and-a-half month season and structure is intended to allow landowners to determine elk populations on private land. To maintain herds on Cimarron National Grasslands and Fort Riley, they are in small, specific units to provide them with higher degrees of protection. This framework has been effective on limiting damage complaints, but changes we are recommending are in response to damage complaints. We would like to recommend a firearm season outside Fort Riley that would be through the month of August. Main purpose would be for landowners to address crop damage we have received complaints on. Don't think August season will result in a lot of additional harvest pressure except in areas where agriculture damage is an issue. The other change is to be made in other regulation on elk management units (115-4-6). Other aspects of the season are standard and we'll have elk permit recommendations for Fort Riley at next meeting. Chairman Lauber – You are going to recommend August 1 season? Peek – August 1-31, yes; firearm season statewide except for 2A and Cimarron unit 1, which is closed to hunting. Commissioner Dill – Are most of damage complaints in Geary and Riley County? Peek – The one most responsible for August recommendation is from Hamilton County in western Kansas and unit thing has more to do with elk north of Fort Riley; elk are permanently staying off the Fort up there. The buffer was intended to provide Fort Riley elk a little bit of additional protection so the minute they stepped off the Fort everyone couldn't be waiting for them. Not that residing off the Fort, but like a few more people to take elk up there; now that buffer is wide enough that elk are permanently residing there on private land there is concern; landowners are filling permits, but would like ability for a few more people to take elk there. Commissioner Dill – You said Hamilton County? Peek – Yes. Chairman Lauber – Looking at 115-25-8 and recommending boundary change to 24 Highway? Peek – Yes, that is 115-4-6. Chairman Lauber – These will be voted on in March? Peek – March or April, depends on when I get Chris pronghorn recommendations and we vote on both. Tymeson – It will probably be April because of boundary change.

2. <u>Public Land Regulations</u> – Stuart Schrag, director, Public Lands Division, presented this report to the Commission (Exhibit R). Talking about changes to the public land reference document under KAR 115-8-1; discovered outline in briefing book had a couple of omissions so you were given a new sheet. Under age restrictions, adding wording designating "weekends and holidays only" to Hillsdale Wildlife Area in Region 2, open to anybody during the week to allow more access and opportunity. Under boating restrictions, no motorized boats, add Neosho

Wildlife Area stating motorized watercraft permitted only during the waterfowl season, and no motorized watercraft allowed in pools 4A and 4B and no out-of-water propeller-driven watercraft permitted any time, no airboats basically. Under no gasoline engine powered boats, add Tuttle Creek Wildlife Area Olsburg Marsh in Region 2 to provide various types of waterfowl access; Tuttle Creek would then have a walk-in marsh, non-motorized and gasoline powered boat marshes. Under Daily Hunt Permits, for Region 1 add Talmo Marsh and for Region 2 add Blue Valley Wildlife Area and as Wes discussed at the last meeting implement the iWIHA program. Chairman Lauber – Where is Blue Valley Wildlife Area? Schrag – Nathan is our manager for Tuttle Creek. Nathan Henry – Blue Valley is north of Olsburg on Shannon Creek Road and purchased as part of build a wildlife area PF funds.

- 3. <u>Big Game Regulations</u> Levi Jaster, big game research biologist, presented this report to the Commission (Exhibit S). Permanent regulations: 115-4-2, general provisions, not proposing any changes for this regulation; 115-4-4, legal equipment, requests to change equipment in the future, but we're not proposing changes this year; 115-4-6, is management units; 115-4-11, is big game and wild turkey permit applications; and 115-4-13, is deer permits descriptions and restrictions. We are not recommending any changes for any of those. We will continue in 4-13 to not offer either-species antlerless-only permits because of concerns with mule deer herd. Doug Phelps, Manhattan Status on plan to go to two-part carcass tag? Still in works or been abandoned? Keith Sexson No further discussion on that proposal. Phelps Some day? Sexson Maybe; not forgotten, but not discussed.
- 4. <u>Deer 25-Series Regulations</u> Levi Jaster, big game research biologist, presented this report to the Commission (Exhibit T). These establish seasons and for the most part continues as is. The big shift is youth/designated persons season will start on September 8 instead of September 1 to avoid hunter conflict and provide more opportunity. Continue with one-day season in January for units where there is only one antlerless permit allocated and have six days and thirteen days for other units. We also want to move the pre-rut season to October 6-8, same weekend as Columbus Day and provides more opportunity which is primarily hunted by residents. These will be brought forward for public hearing in March. Chairman Lauber When will you determine number of whitetail antlerless only (WAO) permits? Jaster In March. Chairman Lauber Anticipate changes? Jaster Don't know that I do, but I want to look at the data. Commissioner Dill Any idea on actual participation in WAO pre-rut season originally mandated by the legislature? Question whether utilized much. Jaster It is. I would have to look into the numbers; there is a jump in harvest rates that would indicate it is utilized. Commissioner Dill Have data when do rest of analysis? Jaster Yes.
- 5. <u>Coast Guard Navigation Rules</u> Dan Hesket, boating law enforcement officer, presented this update to the Commission (Exhibit U). Follow up from last commission meeting. What we are trying to do is adopt the navigation rules (NAV rules), Title 33 CFR Part 83 by reference into our regulations. This is from a follow up of a site review conducted by the U.S. Coast Guard conducted in August of last year and this was one of our non-compliant issues; they said we were non-compliant in the way our navigation issues were written up and they recommended that we adopt the NAV rules as our regulation. The NAV rules are lengthy but broken down by different rules and when you get into it there is very little that really changes except articulation of wording and by matching wording to Coast Guard Code of Federal

10

Regulations (CFR), then they can't argue that we are non-compliant.

VII. RECESS AT 4:25 p.m.

VIII. RECONVENE AT 6:30 p.m.

IX. RE-INTRODUCTION OF COMMISSIONERS AND GUESTS

Chairman Lauber – Recognize Mike Harris, owner of this establishment. Nice facility and appreciate his help.

X. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS

Randy Langerville, Junction City – President of I-70 bass anglers. Like clarification on blocking off waters on Milford Lake at Thunderhead Marina area, blocked off by cable and we can't fish the back of the cove and also at Milford Marina area there are cables blocking behind the slips that we can't fish; they say waters belong to them. Chairman Lauber – There are leases and every lease is different. Familiar with some of claims; in some cases leasehold is clear, some not and not uncommon for leasehold to expand their rights. There is no set policy and a lot of that has to do with individual lease. Have 30-40 leases in the state, through different administrations may be different, so don't have a good answer. Suggest maybe legal department respond to you after the meeting. Have general idea of what is going on. Tymeson – We met with several folks to discuss this issue, Jesse Gehrt, law enforcement supervisor here, and Sheriff's department to come up with ideas and met with county attorney and came to resolution to avoid conflict between users and leaseholders. You need to talk to Jesse.

Tim Nedeau, Osage County – What is difference between regulations and laws? Tymeson – A statute is passed by the legislature and regulations the commission votes on and implements have the force and affect of law and are within the statutory guidelines set by the legislature. There is a constitution, statutes and regulations. Nedeau – In regulations, on page 5, deals with trespassing, it says "written permission is required to enter land posted with hunting and/or trapping by "Written Permission Only" signs, or land having trees or fence posts painted purple", but yet 32-1013, section (c) allows someone to cross onto somebody else's land without their permission. How can we have the same thing two different ways? Tymeson – We discussed this issue before and clearly your position is that you disagree with the ability for someone to retrieve game on somebody's property without permission, which is allowed by state statute. Nedeau – HB 2207 earlier in today's session you said you were opposed to that. Tymeson – We were opposed to the initial version of that bill. Nedeau – It was rewritten that you didn't have to have written permission, just permission and it appears you are still opposed to it. Tymeson – No, our position was not that Tim and you know we discussed this last year at the Commission meeting and that the position of the department was that we were neutral on second version of that bill; it went to the House floor and came back. Nedeau – But today and in two other meetings you were opposed to it. Tymeson – No, opposed to initial version and neutral on second and that was our position last year. Nedeau – Okay, the way the state law is written in state statute and what is in these guidelines for hunters it seems there is a discrepancy. This is from Mike Pearce article on purple paint, "no property in Kansas can be entered upon without the landowners permission

marked or unmarked said Chris Tymeson, Wildlife and Parks attorney"; this is from retired colonel Kevin Jones, "ultimately it is the landowner's decision", it is their land. Chairman Lauber – What do you want on this? Nedeau – I would like this department to explain to landowners of Kansas why, even though we put up purple paint, hunting with written permission only that there is a loophole that a person can still come on our land. I talked to a man yesterday who owns land beside public hunting ground, that is the worst nightmare in the world; he can put up any sign he wants and somebody can trespass on his land, it is only trespassing if you confront them and say they are trespassing, if they say they are pursuing wounded wildlife, it is not a crime, only a crime if they refuse to leave. What does purple paint and no hunting signs mean? Chairman Lauber – Your concern is noted, I don't know if we need to go over any more or not; we have heard it all before. Nedeau – I would like this organization to explain to the landowner. I talked to a man earlier this week that either owns or leases over 13,000 acres and he has a guide service and he was shocked when I told him that a person can trespass on his land. Tymeson – Actually they can't trespass on your land, they can go on there for the purpose of retrieving game, that is state statute passed by the legislature, by your representatives, that is what the law is. Nedeau – Why won't this organization support the change? Tymeson – We have discussed this. Nedeau – I would like you to explain it to the landowners of this state. Of the millions of acres owned by private hands, we deserve an explanation of why. We all know the ethical hunter will do the right thing, it is the person that has no ethics that is going to abuse that and sneak on. You earlier today said you were concerned about educating the kids, talking about the catfish. Hunter safety courses educate the future hunters to do the right thing. Chairman Lauber – All you want to do is needle us and no matter what we say you are not going to like it, so we need to go onto something else. Nedeau – No, I do appreciate what you say, I am just asking for an explanation of why you won't support the landowner? Why do you support the unethical hunter? Rabbit season is open 365 days a year and a person can access my land every day of the year and it is not the honest person that is going to be doing it, it is the unethical hunter. I would like the public to know that you support the criminal aspect, not the honest landowner. Tymeson – That is your mischaracterization of what we were just talking about. You are talking about somebody who is unlawfully on your property and that we are supporting unlawful activity and that is just not true. If somebody shoots a pheasant and it falls on the other side of the fence they have the lawful right to go in there, until you tell them no, to retrieve that pheasant. What you are talking about is people who are in there unlawfully, meaning they are not retrieving game and we don't support that. Nedeau - In 23 other states you have to have permission to go retrieve it. Chairman Lauber – You are not bashful about going to the legislature to try to get whatever it is you may want done, so that is my suggestion. Nedeau – And I have. But, if this organization won't explain what 2207 really is. Chairman Lauber – You have made your public comment, there is nothing we are going to do that is going to make you happy or from continuing to come. We are done now. Nedeau – That is not what I am trying to do. You have your opinion of me and that is fine.

Kelly Ross – I am a tournament director for our bass club and we go to great efforts to make sure we comply with state laws and get a permit for our tournaments, but we noticed there are often tournaments, especially at Milford, where people don't have permits. We notice it and seems like the state should be able to see that; especially clubs from Nebraska. I check with the park office Friday to see if there are any other tournaments going on in case we have to move our ramp or anything; when we get on the water there are two or three tournaments going on and we know

they don't have permits because I was just at the park office. Could you look into that? Tymeson – Like anything else, enforcement is difficult when you don't know something is occurring. We appreciate you bringing that to our attention. If you know that an activity like that is going on I suggest you notify us as soon as you can so we can people out and deal with the situation. Ross – I have; just wanted to bring it to your attention.

Shawn James –Thank you for everything you have done at Milford on blue cat; appreciate everything you do. Would like you to look at cast net mesh size, right now law says ½ inch, could we bump it up to ½ inches? The problem is, I throw a 10-foot net in a 20-foot radius and all of the little shad and little fish get gilled in that net; you shake them out and they die. The bigger cast nets will fan through all of those little fish, saving them and catch the bigger shad. Chairman Lauber – We have a mesh maximum? James – Yes, ½ inch, don't know if that is old law or hasn't been looked at recently. Want you to please look at that and see what you think. Chairman Lauber – I will suggest that fisheries looks at that. The drop is faster if the mesh is bigger? James – Yes, but not worried about the drop, but catching all of the little shad. Tymeson – We did change that from 3/8 inch to ½ inch a few years ago, at least last five years. The issue was because it drops faster and the collection of game fish. Doug Nygren – We could give his request consideration, even if you do catch game fish you are required to release them, we can see if increasing to 1 inch or 1¼ inch is feasible. Don't know if can find 1-inch on the market, when we went from 3/8 inch to ½ inch it was because no one sold the 3/8 inch nets. We can look into it.

Jesse Cornell – Would like to see if anything we could do to allow use of Alabama rigs, which basically is an umbrella rig with head with five wires and five hooks. Technically not allowed to do that because this state has a two-hook limit, but when using a jerk bait on top water you have to bait with three treble hooks, that is nine hooks to one bait. I want to see who or what we have to do to get that changed? Chairman Lauber – Maybe as we are looking into net size we can look at that as well. Cornell – Not going to hurt anything. Five hooks, doesn't matter how many fish you catch you are still only allowed to keep so many fish.

Travis Collup, Wakefield (not on roster, not sure of spelling) – Any plans to try to limit out-ofstate hunters to only draw every three year? Chairman Lauber – For deer? Collup – Yes. Chairman Lauber – Probably not, see your point, but number of permits we offer is commensurate with the demand. You would have a lot of permits left over it you limited it that way. Collup – Deer are in decline right now, every year it seems worse. More hunters there and just because you give out permits and bringing in money doesn't mean you are making it better for the area. Used to have quality deer and haven't seen that in about six years. Chairman Lauber – In certain areas there is deterioration, and reduction in CRP and declines as a result of some drought years; not insensitive to the problem or perceived problem of nonresident hunters. While the money is important we are not making decisions based on money from nonresident hunters. Most of nonresidents are not getting doe permits and that is the one area that tends to reduce or expand the herd. Collup – They don't have to buy a doe tag because when you buy a buck tag you automatically get a doe tag. Chairman Lauber – I don't think most of them are shooting does. They do pay top dollar and in some cases freeze out local people, and perception deer numbers. Collup – I know because I am out there every day hunting. We all see this and have expressed our complaints to you, but they haven't done anything about it. They dropped the doe numbers and appreciate that and have cut back the seasons, but now that everybody can hunt all three seasons. Other states have a draw system and bring in the money; charge them more if worried about the money. Chairman Lauber – We have to deal with legislation attempts to add another eight hunters per square mile with transferrable deer permits and if we dramatically reduce amount of nonresident permits the legislature would look more favorably on a system that is much worse for you and the resource. Collup – How is it going to be worse for us if they start managing it? All of these other states manage deer and some states you can get two buck tags. If you are worried about how many deer people can harvest you can let residents of the state have two buck tags until population gets more manageable. Chairman Lauber – Not be able to put the toothpaste back in the tube, we have nonresident hunters, don't see any way we can have dramatic reduction. Collup – If you go to every three years or maybe see what people think because everyone I have talked to would love to see a reduction in out-of-state hunters. Chairman Lauber – All of my constituents agree that way, but I can't make that happen. Don't know if practical approach, hear what you are saying, but don't know what else we can do.

Recognition of Fisheries Division Employees of the Year Awards - Doug Nygren – Take a little time to recognize some of the outstanding work being done by fisheries division employees. This year we nominated from each of our sections, culture, management and research. Gave print out of nomination letters (Exhibit V), but with weather, two of three couldn't make it, catch other two in March. They have already received their awards but we wanted to give them some public recognition. Kyle Austin made this nomination (*read entire nomination* – *Exhibit V*); Aaron Andrews is Outstanding Culture Section employee for dedication to walleye larvaculture and sex reversal projects at Meade Hatchery... (*applause and photos*) This work has grown already, last week WAFWA directors voted unanimously to take work he is doing to turn into effort in western U.S., 11 states in consortium. Exciting to think that someday we won't be plagued by Asian carp, common carp or white perch and also could improve sport fishing at the same time as well as all female walleye stocking. Most of walleye fisheries are maintained through stocking and if we could stock 100 percent females we would be able to catch bigger and better walleye. It is a great start. He will be doing it again this year and raising walleye to 9-10 inches.

B. General Discussion (continued)

6. Milford State Park Update – Kyle Hoover, park manager (PowerPoint - Exhibit W). Last August celebrated 50 years as a lake, rededicated at ceremony at East Rolling Hills. We have six full-time employees; manager, two park rangers, two facilities maintenance and one administrative assistant. We have three boat ramps, 10 launching lanes and recently updated walkway on courtesy dock at Walnut Grove. We have 10 cabins with incredible lake views with shoreline access; seven campgrounds and in April 2017 renovated 31 sites at Woodland Hills campground. We took 30 amp serviced and updated to 50 amp and added frost-free hydrants. Our equestrian facilities are located in Eagle Ridge campground. We have several covered horse stall areas and two wash bays and provide horse trails throughout the park. Have other conveniences like picnic shelters, two dump stations, playground located in one of our day-use areas, shower houses, hiking and viewing towers. Updated trails with new mile markers and with technology can track progress, also gives law enforcement a way to find people if something happens. We have a lot of partnerships, different agencies and local businesses, as well as the Milford Nature Center on programs and activities. We have a marina, Milford Lake Marina,

which provides covered slip areas, has a convenience store and provides on-the-water fuel. Also, have a yacht club at Walnut Grove campground, have 40 slips available for rent. Have roughly 174 acres of leased agriculture area for row crops, rotates between corn and soybeans and also have hay areas. During June we host a group who bring youth all ages, called Extreme Kansas Camp; the kids have a tent, have a good time and it continues to grow. Host a lot of special events, fishing tournaments including Cabelas; large events from adventure races, triathlons, cross-country meets to troops bringing their families for family reunions. Last December assisted with youth and disabled hunt, three successful hunters harvested two does and one button buck. Rangers introduced two new food plots to assist with wildlife management and promoting wildlife throughout the park. Next weekend invite you to join us for Eagle Days on January 20, meet at the Milford Nature Center and bus people around the lake and have other activities throughout the day. Over summer months, during peak of blue/green algae season, we host an event called Float Your Boat, fun event with boats built out of cardboard and duct tape, course set up and they time you. Monster myths by moonlight is another Nature Center program we assist with. They take myths about creatures and tell the truth about them and take you on a hay ride and nature walk. This summer we introduced four new staff for special events; skins and skulls done by ranger on state park and gives kids hands on. Summer splash, during blue-green algae months, use hydrant water and sprinklers and create slide area to enjoy time as a family together; look at Facebook page for pictures on that. Did family movie night in the park, bring lawn chair and blanket and we provide movie and popcorn. Did s'more family fun run, one mile walk/run and had campfire with s'mores and gave prizes, think we can make better and add different concepts. Budget and other concerns come up throughout the year and we have to change our plans, but fun to dream, have goals and see where we are heading. Playground needs wood chips or flooring brought up to safe level and make aesthetically pleasing. Roofing upgrades, putting tin on picnic shelters and have some other roofs we need to look at doing, like viewing tower and group shelter. Woodland Hills upgrade, hope to continue upgrading 30 amp service in other areas as money allows. Cabin landscaping, planting trees for shade and help erosion going on. Also, shoreline erosion going on and can bring in rock. Like to see an archery range here like the one at Tuttle Creek; do 3D targets and a couple of lanes for broadhead use and elevated area too. Would like to see a splash pad introduced in the park near office in hay area, provide area in summer to still be in water when we have blue green algae events; looking at using land and water conservation funds to help with funding; start small, add to it later by being creative with design. From state parks staff thanks for time and look forward to seeing you in 2018 and thanks for your support.

XI. DEPARTMENT REPORT

D. Public Hearing

Notice and Submission Forms (Exhibit X). Legislative Research letter dated January 11, 2018 (Exhibit Y).

1. <u>Free Park Entrance and Free Fishing Days by Secretary's Orders</u> – Tony Reitz, parks regional supervisor, presented the Secretary's Resolutions (Exhibit Z).– June 2 and 3 is free fishing days. Free park entrance days are listed; all state parks open May 5 for lets camp America day.

2. KAR 115-15-3. Threatened and endangered wildlife; special permits and enforcement actions - Chris Berens, chief of Ecological Services Section, presented this regulation to the Commission (Exhibit AA). Legislation passed in the 2016 legislative session required change to the Kansas Nongame and Threatened and Endangered (T&E) Species Act. This Act requires the department to adopt rules and regulations to contain a list of nongame species deemed by the Secretary to be in need of conservation, threatened or endangered. The law stipulates this determination should be based upon information related to population distribution, habitat needs, limiting factors and other biological and ecological data gathered to determine conservation measures necessary for continued ability to sustain themselves successfully. This permanent regulation designates when special permits are needed when dealing with T&E species and their habitat. Proposed changes are in response to legislative changes and include the change to the definition of critical habitat and definition of permit from another state or federal agency. In addition to the regulation, new language to address action permits and when the department can issue an action permit for species listed after July 1, 2016. Requires department to have an approved species recovery plan within four years of listing and no species recovery plan is approved or if species is not listed as federal listed species then not allowed to issue an action permit. Other changes include some minor wording changes to clean up regulation. Chairman Lauber – We have a letter from Kansas Legislative Research department that gave recommendations and instructions (Exhibit Y). Also, Kansas Livestock Association (KLA) has sent a letter to the commissioners on this regulation and the next one in support of our recommendations. Tymeson – Aaron Popelka is here from KLA to comment.

Commissioner Gary Hayzlett moved to approve KAR 115-15-3 as presented to the Commission. Commissioner Ward Cassidy second.

Aaron Popelka, Kansas Livestock Association – You have received comments we submitted for both of these regulations and I sent an addendum today that addresses Joint Committee on Rules and Regulation Committee concerns (handouts Exhibit BB). Give history of the bill and how these regulations came to be; we were driving force behind some of these changes to the Threatened and Endangered (T&E) Species Act. Generated from two of our members who were expanding a feed yard and dairy; they went through water control permitting process and after completed got notice there was a T&E habitat and they might have to do an action permit; concerning for us because environmental team that did the background on this had searched the records for this species and critical habitat and nothing had turned up until after the review. We realized there is not a defined definition of critical habitat and were out of sync of some of the federal definitions and regulations. The recovery plan drives how standards that are used to get that species to recover; out of 51 species only 19 plans had been completed so we started legislative process to enact some changes. Some issues remained in the bill, 2156, that passed. The rest of them, particularly dealing with definition of critical habitat, working with committee leadership it was determined it would be more appropriate to address those in regulations, which the department has done in their proposal. A few things positive and why we support it; it puts in place a timeline for recovery plans, which we think is important in order to have fair notice when we need a permit and what standards are being applied; and we clarified the exemptions for normal farming and ranching, in regulation and statute. And we clarified that it doesn't appear to a certification or registration, which according the Water Pollution Control Act deals with small

animal feed yards or swine operations under a thousand animal units, typically not required to have a permit, but are required to register with the department and certify there is no pollution; clarified that wasn't a permit that would trigger review. The other item is clarification of what type of habitat is regulated and as we went through the process we realized the federal government only regulates critical habitat and we have changes to clarify what critical habitat is; at state level said just habitat and it was causing confusion; worked with the department to regulate critical habitat similar to the federal government so we have a consistent group of rules as we work through the process. To align with federal definition of critical habitat, not just essential physical and biological features, but those require special management or protection. The next issue gets into the question that JCARR had, the change that says doing critical habitat designations you need to consider best science available and economic impact, question from JCARR was is there sufficient authority to do that and the answer is yes there is. If you look at Act itself, statutes, critical habitat does not exist, it is a creation by the department through regulation and there are some statutes that give the department that authority, basically it says, rules and regulations under the Act that the secretary deems necessary and advisable to provide for conservation of such species; that is how critical habitat was created. If the department has the authority to create critical habitat it has the authority to shape how and when to designate critical habitat, so adding in language about balancing scientific data and economic impact mirrors the federal standards, 16 U.S.C. 33(b)(2). We are lining ourselves up so that when our engineers go in to do these permitting processes and look at what is required we know we are dealing with one standard. As doing critical habitat designations, for Secretary to be able to balance needs of the species with economic impact. That is our perspective and we support proposals 15-3 and 15-4 as drafted.

The roll call vote on to approve was as follows (Exhibit CC):

Commissioner CassidyYesCommissioner CrossYesCommissioner DillYesCommissioner HayzlettYesCommissioner RiderAbsentCommissioner WilliamsYesCommissioner LauberYes

The motion as presented passed 6-0.

3. <u>KAR 115-15-4</u>. <u>Recovery plans; procedures</u> – Chris Berens, chief of Ecological Services Section, presented this regulation to the Commission (Exhibit DD). The majority of this proposed modification to current procedures for establishing critical habitat, including both temporary and areas designated by a Species Recovery Plan. These changes also provide the Secretary to determine what critical habitat is based on best scientific data available while taking into consideration the economic impact of the designation. It also allows the Secretary to exclude a geographic area from critical habitat designation. Other changes include minor wording changes to clean up legal language.

Commissioner Harrison Williams moved to approve KAR 115-15-4 as presented to the Commission. Commissioner Tom Dill second.

The roll call vote on to approve was as follows (Exhibit EE):

Commissioner CassidyYesCommissioner CrossYesCommissioner DillYesCommissioner HayzlettYesCommissioner RiderAbsentCommissioner WilliamsYesCommissioner LauberYes

The motion as presented passed 6-0.

XII. Old Business

None

XIII. Other Business

A. Future Meeting Locations and Dates

March 22, 2018 – Topeka, Kansas Historical Society
April 26, 2018 – Chanute, Chanute Memorial Auditorium, Alliance Room (3rd Floor)
June 21, 2018 – Wichita (designation of national water trail), Great Plains Nature Center.
August 2, 2018 – Medicine Lodge
October 25, 2018 – Colby

Linda Craghead – Destination Statehouse is Wednesday, February 7 at Dillon House. The agency will be feeding the legislators.

XIV. ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 7:35 p.m.

(Exhibits and/or Transcript available upon request)